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Cavan County Council
Cavan - Belturbet Municipal District
Minutes of Meeting held on Monday, 10th October 2016 in the Council Chamber, Courthouse, Cavan 
Presiding:


Councillor (Cllr) Damien Brady, Cathaoirleach. 

Present:
Councillors Madeleine Argue, John Paul Feeley, Eugene Greenan, Peter McVitty, Sean Smith
In attendance:   
Derry Scanlan, SEE Cavan Belturbet Municipal District Office

Danny McGovern, SEE 
Apologies:

Paddy Connaughton A/Director of Services

Also in attendance:  
Nuala McCann, Cavan County Council


Sean McMahon, Anglo Celt
Tessa Flemming, Northern Sound
Cllr Brady welcomed everyone to the meeting noting it was his first as Chairman and looks forward to working together for the better of the Municipal District.  Cllr Brady also welcomed Nuala McCann as administrator taking over from Josephine McNiffe.
Cathaoirleach Damien Brady raised the minutes of the previous meeting.  Cllr Smith proposed and Cllr Argue seconded. 
(i)  Matters arising from previous meeting
(ii) To note progress report on Roadwork’s Programme 

1. Derry Scanlan stated that strengthening works to Moher, St Martin’s Lane, The Lawn, Drumlion, Kilmore Lower, Coragh, Corleehan Beg, Kesh Road and Lidl were completed. 
Cllr Argue queried if public lighting would be provided at the Kesh Road.  Derry Scanlan advised there is no allocation for lighting there. He also added that there was a problem with drainage at Gortnakesh and towards to Oldtown Manor. It made economic sense to complete the works and include sections of footpath. The overlays would also be extended to this area.

 2. Flood relief works are ongoing at Derryhean, Derryeary, Railway Road, Tulacmongan, Loreto Road, etc. Overall 50% of works were completed.
 Cllr Brady queried when all works would be complete.  Derry Scanlan stated the end of the year.  

4. Works to Railway Road, Brookside and Drumnavagh are due to start in two weeks.  
5. Drainage works are completed to Cloncollow.  
6. Surface dressing has been completed to Swellan, Aghalacken, Gallon, Pollakeel, Crubany, Drumullen.  
7. Footpath works completed this week are Cootehill Road. Overlay to Drumalee Cross and treatment of footpath to Bréifne College by December.  
Cllr McVitty queried the red bricks used in the footpath.  While the work looks well the bricks are high maintenance and carry risks of people falling as they loosen over time.   
Derry Scanlan noted this and advised that the contrast in surfacing with the carriageway was an important detail in the design process for “Smarter Travel” programme.  
Cllr Argue advised the general public have a concern of a narrow lay-by at Earlsvale Road.  Cllr Argue also queried where the zebra crossing is going.  
Cllr Greenan queried where the cycle lane is going as the road is quite narrow.  Derry Scanlan stated the cycle lane will be provided where the road is wider and obtain a drawing of the works for the next meeting.  

8. Derry Scanlan noted Carrickane is going to tender and works are ongoing at Swellan.  
Cllr McVitty queried the footpath on Loreto Road.  Derry Scanlan advised the extension goes past the bridge and will have a commencement date at the next meeting.
Members Items
1. Improvement to Cornagee Road L1011 from the R206 to the entrance to Cavan Burren Park
Cllr Feeley noted this road leads to a fine visitor centre that attracts a large number of visitors.  The road is restricted and needs bays to allow cars to pass each other.  A small amount of work would make it safe.  A provision should be made in the Road Works Programme. 

Cllr McVitty supported this motion.  A lot of money has been spent here and the road should be improved.  

Cllr Smith also supported this motion.  He added that it was worthy motion and needs serious consideration.  
Cllr Brady also supported the motion.  
Derry Scanlan advised works could cost in the region of € 250,000 if the road were widened to 5.5 meters.  Additional lay bys would cost around € 50,000.  It will be included in next year’s Road Works Scheme Programme at the approval of the elected members.
2. Extension of Shannon-Erne Blueway
Cllr Feeley seeks a meeting with Waterways Ireland to discuss potential development from Belturbet to Killeshandra.
Cllr McVitty was at a public consultation where residents of Killeshandra strongly supported this.
Cllr Smith supported this motion and a meeting with Waterways Ireland is appropriate action.  

Cllr Brady supported this motion.  Cllr Brady was also at the public consultation and residents are anxious that it is included for tourists.

Derry Scanlan will contact Waterways Ireland and Fáilte Ireland with a view to setting up a meeting.

Cllr Brady queried if this will be set by the next meeting.  Derry Scanlan advised it would be set up as soon as possible.
3. Proposed By Laws
Danny McGovern noted the existing by-laws have not been reviewed for a considerable period (over 10 years) and the new by-laws will be an improvement with greater flexibility and less prone to legal challenges.  A draft consultation document will be sent to An Garda Síochána for approval. The new by-laws won’t specify exact locations or prescribed distances but will allow installation of signs and lines as approved by the Municipal District.  A two hour restricted parking in Ballyconnell and at Cathedral Road, Cavan are the two main changes. 
Cllr Argue queried if there will be charges at Cathedral Road.  Danny McGovern advised there will no charges, just the two hour restriction.  

Cllr Brady queried if there were any submissions at the public consultation.  Danny McGovern advised a few but none for Ballyconnell.  

Cllr Smith queried a map for the proposed areas and when the by-laws are expected to be processed.  Danny McGovern directed him to the Council website or maps can be posted out and they should be in effect by the end of the year.  

Cllr McVitty queried what times the two hour restriction will commence and finish.  Danny McGovern noted this can be decided locally by the District. 

Cllr Brady asked if charges would be applied.  Danny McGovern stated no charges will be applied to Ballyconnell and Cathedral Road.  

Cllr Greenan noted that a car that parks for two hours on a street, leaves for forty five minutes, returns and re-parks on the same street is liable for a fine which he finds unjust even though it states this on the back of a ticket.  
Cllr Feeley noted that some businesses abuse the parking laws which are probably why this is in effect.  
Danny McGovern noted that in Cootehill 70% of people parking work in the area which shows how spaces fill up.  The purpose of the two hour restriction is to keep traffic flowing and allow shoppers a chance to park.  Danny McGovern will investigate what’s stated on the back of a ticket.  
4. Lighting in Con Smith Park
Cllr Greenan noted it’s getting dark now and coming into winter season.  The park is a hive of activity with walkers and joggers.  There are concerns over lack of lighting in the park.  Lighting is needed for security but is it a good thing?
Cllr Feeley noted issues were raised regarding anti social behavior at a Skatepark meeting by a small number of people.  There are pros and cons with CCTV and lighting.  

Cllr Argue supported this motion and noted cameras are needed.  If possible more lights could be erected as the lights that are there don’t reflect in to the park itself.  Cllr Argue also queried if there would be a public toilet installed at Con Smith Park.  

Cllr Brady supported this motion.  People won’t congregate where lights are on at night.
Derry Scanlan had made some enquiries and advised that in some cases, eg Waterways Ireland, it was not recommended to provide lighting in public areas as some people congregate at night and engage in anti-social behavior. There are options such as selecting sections of route(s) and leave parts unlit or put in sensors or restricted hours. There is no allocation this year and lighting would cost €30,000 to € 35,000.   Enquiries to other councils will be made to see what works in other parts of the country.
Cllr Feeley noted the primary concern is the individual’s safety and it’s better to encourage the public to use the main lit route.  

Cllr Greenan noted it’s important to have a consultation with residents in the area.

Cllr McVitty queried the cost of the lights and using sensor lights and CCTV would lower the cost.  

Derry Scanlan will consult with other Local Authorities regarding their practices and report back at the next meeting.

5.  Management Committee for the football pitch at Killymooney
Cllr Greenan noted the committee here needs strengthening as it’s an important amenity.  This is Council property and at present kept very well.  However the committee needs updating, preferably residents of the area could take ownership.
Cllr Argue supported the motion.
Derry Scanlan noted this facility is a huge benefit to the town and region with a lot of work executed voluntarily.  Investment is needed in terms of the facility and it’s up to the Council as the owner, to assist the Committee in terms of management and financial support.   Meetings have been held with the Committee. Derry Scanlan added that he will update on this and funding at the next meeting.
6. Upkeep of public spaces and lands in Cavan Town
Cllr Greenan noted that some green areas, in particular at the Irish Water Sewerage Works site at College Street, have been left very rough with little grass cut.  Even the playgrounds are left with grass in the middle of the area.  Cllr Greenan understands there may be a lack of resources and man power however these areas are very visible to the public and standards are slipping.  
Cllr Argue noted in general there’s a good job done around town.

Cllr Greenan advised that while Cootehill Road looks well the Irish Water site does not and is badly overgrown.  Tullacmongan and Kilnavara are unattractive with overgrown hedges although it’s noted that Marty Lynch, Housing Liaison Officer is working with residents of these estates.  

Cllr Brady agreed the Irish Water site at College Street is a problem.

Derry Scanlan advised this is Irish Water property and until their maintenance contract is up the Council won’t be able to intervene.  However it is envisaged the Council will take over these areas after that.  Other factors are the weather and lack of labour resources.  It is hoped that more outdoor staff will be employed after the upcoming interviews.  

Cllr Argue advised some encouragement is needed with residents.

Derry Scanlan will speak with the Housing Section.

7. Safety Measures at Cranaghan Bridge
Cllr Brady noted great work completed at Cranaghan Bridge however there have been six to eight accidents at the bridge since.  Traffic turning right at the T-junction can cause difficulty with a slight bend in the road and views obscured by hedges.  A local farmer has removed some hedging which has helped however there is a need for a hatching area or traffic calming.   
Cllr Smith supported this worthy motion.  

Cllr McVitty noted he raised this issue several times and the situation is worse now, calling it a death trap. Cllr McVitty also noted Drumsilla Motors at Killeshandra as another area of concern.

Cllr Brady noted great work completed at the turn to the school.

Derry Scanlan advised he would consult with TII regarding the Cranaghan and the Drumsilla Motors junctions.
8. To call on the Executive to brief members on the recent IBAL results for Cavan Town
Cllr Argue was shocked at how Cavan dropped from the second place to number thirty one in the IBAL league and then a few days later were winners in the Tidy Towns.  Cllr Argue noted the sweepers are out every morning and maybe the public are not doing their best with a few locations in particular letting the town down.
Cllr Greenan agreed with Cllr Argue that the sweepers are out so is better public engagement needed?
Derry Scanlan spoke with Conor Craven, Waste Management and it was noted the rate of littering has increased.  The areas being judged have also increased.  Marks were lost due to some privately owned properties. The owners have been approached but without a positive outcome.
Cllr Brady noted as chair of the SPC numerous letters were sent to the Bus Station. Cllr Brady also noted the difference between the results of IBAL and Tidy Towns, which were extremely positive for the town.
Cllr McVitty noted some houses in estates in Cavan Town are in an unbelievable condition and vacant gardens are used as dumps.  It was noted the Local Authority are not responsible for this but house owners should be contacted and made clean up their act.
Cllr Brady noted the commitment of the Council by employing another Litter Warden to enforce the Litter Act.  

Cllr Smith noted this is a rural problem also.

Cllr Argue queried how wide the judged area is.

Derry Scanlan advised towards Butlersbridge and the Dublin Road.  He also noted that marks were lost in the town and not on the outskirts. The Gateway Scheme has ceased which would be detrimental to the Councils efforts. 
Cllr Argue noted the Bus Station lets the town down every year.

Cllr Feeley noted the town is regarded as clean and the IBAL result shouldn’t deter from that. 

Cllr Brady noted a commitment from local businesses is needed to keep the areas clean.

9. Bus shelters at Belturbet, opposite Bus Office in Cavan Town and at Kilmore/Liberty Insurance bus stop
Cllr Smith noted this is on the agenda for a long number of years.  Cllr Smith recently attended a National Transport Authority presentation which noted thirty to forty new or replacement bus shelters were installed over the country. Cllr Smith read a letter received from the National Transport Authority which noted ten replacement or new bus shelters in our Northern Western region, however none for Cavan.  Sligo received five, Donegal received two, Manorhamilton received one, Roscommon received one and Kinvara, Co Galway received one.  Cllr Smith noted the distribution was completely out of order and our county was totally ignored.  Members of the public are exposed to the elements at Belturbet, Cavan and Kilmore stops and a meeting should be sought with Bus Éireann.
Cllr Greenan noted the facts say everything.  Bus Éireann haven’t acknowledged letters sent to them and it’s not good enough.  Cllr Greenan commended Cllr Smith for bringing the facts in and completely supported the motion.

Cllr McVitty also supported this motion and noted it’s unbelievable that Cavan didn’t even get one.

Cllr Feeley also supported this motion.  Cllr Feeley suggested the National Transport Authority improve their funding and provide real time information for commuters.  There are cases of buses not turning up due to overcrowding, etc and this information should be available at Cavan Bus Station.  Cllr Feeley also suggested contacting the National Transport Authority instead of Bus Éireann.
 Cllr Argue supported this motion and noted the letter says it all.  While Bus Éireann provides a good service it is ridiculous to leave people standing out in the rain.  Cllr Argue noted a meeting sooner rather than later would be beneficial.  

Cllr Smith noted Cavan has no train service and we depend totally on buses. 

Cllr Brady also supported this motion.  Elderly people seek shelter in nearby shops only to then miss the bus.  Cllr Brady suggested writing to Ulsterbus as well as Bus Éireann.

Derry Scanlan advised he had contacted Bus Éireann and received no reply.  He will contact them again.

10. Traffic calming at Cullies Graveyard
Cllr Smith noted this needs attention.  There is heavy traffic on this road.

Cllr Argue supported this motion and suggested some form of traffic calming.  Cllr Argue also noted the road at the Equestrian Centre.
Derry Scanlan noted that there is a 60 kmph speed limit sign at the Equestrian Centre. However it doesn’t deter many people from speeding. It would be a significant cost but worthwhile to submit this as a priority low-cost traffic calming scheme. 
Cllr Greenan suggested pushing the speed limit back so drivers won’t have the speed approaching the roundabout.  

Derry Scanlan noted an issue with views back to the bridge and will submit all details in his proposal.
11. Bridge opposite Meadow View Bar on Cavan/Dublin Road
Cllr Smith reported an issue at the Narracks Bridge (abovementioned) namely a “picket-style” fence which is decaying and offers little protection from the twenty foot drop on the other side of it.  He referred to it as a death trap and serious action needs to be taken as soon as possible.  
A brief discussion took place as to the location of the bridge. The former parapet wall was removed and replaced as part of the “Bramble Lane” development.
Derry Scanlan will investigate the history of the bridge and report back at the next meeting.

12. Seek nomination of three (3) elected members to the Cavan Regional Sports & Leisure Company

Cllr Smith proposed Cllr Feeley.

Cllr Brady proposed Cllr Greenan.

Cllr McVitty proposed Cllr Argue.

13. Extension of public lighting out to Slieve Russell Hotel, Ballyconnell

Cllr McVitty requested that the public lighting from Ballyconnell towards the Slieve Russell Hotel be extended. The footpath was in place for over ten years now and there was ducting for extending the lighting. It would be a matter of safety for the users and employees of the Hotel.
Cllr Smith supported this call as did Cllr Brady.
Derry Scanlan advised that the distance involved was approximately one mile and that the estimate of cost was €55,000. 

A discussion in relation to completing the work in parts arose as did other lighting priorities in the District. Derry Scanlan said he would compile a list of required works across the District for the members to prioritise 

14. Road Safety on the Killeshandra to Crossdoney Road at Drumconlester
Cllr McVitty noted serious danger at a particular house near Killeshandra.  Hedges and bushes are growing out on the road and is a danger for everybody.  

Cllr Smith supported this motion appreciating the difficulty at Drumconlester.

Cllr Brady supported this motion and noted that particular house as a death trap and called for the verges to be cut back as far as possible.

Derry Scanlan will call to that house and report back at the next meeting.

Cllr Argue queried the procedure in a case of refusal to cut hedges.

Derry Scanlan advised a first notice is sent out, a second notice follows a month later and then if there is non-compliance court proceedings are instigated another month on.
Cllr McVitty appreciates Derry Scanlan investigating however noted trees were marked for cutting last year and not done.  Cllr McVitty suggested giving the landowner a date to cut the trees and if it’s not done the Council will do it and recoup the cost from the landowner.  He also noted vehicles being damaged due to uncut trees.
Derry Scanlan advised the landowner is responsible for damage done to vehicles and suggested the Councillors make a list of problem areas and leave them into the office.

Cllr Smith noted the importance of this issue.  

15. To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) to erect new single storey extension consisting of bedroom and shower room, remove existing kitchen door, build up part of opening and install new window, install concrete ramp and handrail at new front door and ancillary works at 21 Ard na Gréinne, Cavan.

Cllr Smith proposed and Cllr Argue seconded.
16. Peace monument at Aghalane Bridge
Derry Scanlan advised that there were a number of options regarding the monument. 

Option 1

Don't put it back there -somewhere else, a safe location such as the Museum

Option 2

Put it nearby but safer - eg Belturbet/Staghall Roundabout OR in the town

Option 3

Put a fibreglass replica back that can be painted to look like the original and relocate the original to the museum.
Option 4
Put it back but make it difficult to be stolen or damaged. CCC will have to cover the costs – approx €10,000
Cllr McVitty stated he doesn’t want the monument to be taken away and added that he wasn’t aware of the recent Brexit protest at Aghalane. 
Cllr Smith recalled the historical day for the Island when this monument was unveiled and notes a replica won’t do the country any justice.  Cllr Smith condemned the people involved in this barbaric attempt at stealing this precious monument.  
Cllr Brady noted the vandalism that occurred to this monument and the cost of returning it. He called for the monument to be reinstalled with measures put in place for its safety.

Cllr Smith proposed reinstalling the monument with safety measures and Cllr McVitty seconded with all Councillors in agreement.  

Derry Scanlan said he would begin the process of reinstating the monument to it’s original location.
17. AOB
Cllr Brady thanked everyone for their patience.
Meeting closed at 12.40pm
Next meeting:  Tuesday 6th December  2016 at 10.00am in Cavan Belturbet Municipal District Office, Ballyconnell, Co Cavan.
Signed:  ________________________

Date:   __________________________
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